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MEMORANDUM 

DATE: 5/2/2018 

SUBJECT: Summary of the public process and comments received on the proposal for bicycle lanes on 
Prosperity Avenue, Hazelwood Street, and Prosperity Road. 

This memorandum presents a summary of the public process and comments received on Saint Paul and Ramsey County 
Public Works’ proposal to install bicycle lanes on Prosperity Avenue, Hazelwood Street, and Prosperity Road from 
Maryland Avenue to Larpenteur Avenue. The full text of all written statements received is attached to the end of this 
memorandum.  

Saint Paul and Ramey County Public Works staff began stakeholder outreach along Lexington Parkway in January 2018. 
A website was created for the project, providing an overview of the planned improvements, data, project documents, 
visuals, timeline, and a project contact for questions and comments. Each project website was linked to on 
stpaul.gov/bikeprojects, a website providing a list of all bicycle projects throughout the city.  

Notification was sent to the District 2 Community Council (D2), and city staff attended a D2 Board meeting in January to 
present information on the bicycle facilities proposed. City staff also presented the project to the Transportation 
Committee of the Planning Commission February. The Transportation Committee recommended approval of the project 
as proposed. 

Prosperity / Hazelwood Bikeway Project Meeting: 
A City and County-sponsored project meeting was held in January 2018 at the Duluth and Case Recreation Center. 
Residents and property owners within 200 feet of the proposed project were sent notifications of the open house via mail, 
along with an overview of the project details and impacts. 393 flyers were sent out for the meeting. The flyers provided a 
map of the project, a link to the project website, contact information for City and County staff, and information about the 
project design. 

Written Statements Received: 
As of April 27, 2018, city staff received a total of 19 statements specific to proposed bicycle facilities on 
Prosperity Avenue, Hazelwood Street, and Prosperity Road from the following sources: 

• Comment forms from the two project meetings (12 statements)
• Comments sent or forwarded to city staff via email (7 statements)

It should be noted that the total number of statements received may include multiple statements from some individuals, as 
well as some duplicate statements (e.g. an individual may have provided written feedback at an Open House and provided 
feedback via email). 



Major Themes: 
All statements received were reviewed by project staff. Major themes identified in the feedback are summarized below: 

• The proposed bike facilities will improve safety, help calm motorized traffic, or improve connectivity (12
comments)

• Concern about the proposed parking removal along the corridor (6 comments)
• Motorized traffic/street conditions along the corridor too dangerous for proposed bike facilities (4 comments)
• Concern about how bike facilities are funded (3 comments)

Attachments: 
1. Original text or transcription of all written statements received by city staff
2. Copy of Project Meeting Flyers
3. Copy of City Council Public Hearing Notice
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Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

From: Lisa Theis <d2lisa@outlook.com>

Sent: Wednesday, April 25, 2018 2:01 PM

To: Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

Cc: Prince, Jane (CI-StPaul); Bostrom, Dan (CI-StPaul)

Subject: District 2 support for Prosperity BIke Lanes.

Attachments: memo on Prosperity Bike Lanes.doc

 

Hi Luke: here is our memo of support for the Prosperity/Hazelwood Bike Lane Project. On a side note-it would be great if 

we could include the crossing markings at Ivy and Prosperity that we brought up at the meetings since traffic is high and 

I worry about the kids crossing at the school. 

 

As a “business owner” on Prosperity (haha), anything we can do to calm traffic along that street would be much 

appreciated! 

 

Lisa Theis 

District 2 Community Council 

White Bear Ave Business Assn 

Phalen Village Business Assn 

 



DISTRICT 2 COMMUNITY COUNCIL 
1365 Prosperity Ave 

Saint Paul, MN  55106-2108 
 Phone: (651) 774-2220    

Fax: (651) 774-2135 
 

April 25, 2018 
 
To:  Luke Hanson 
 
From:  Lisa Theis, Program Director 
 
RE:  Prosperity Bike Lanes 
 
Thank you for allowing us to weigh in on the issue. At the January Board Meeting, the District 2 Community Council 
Board of Directors met to discuss the Proposed Bike Lanes. Staff flyered Prosperity in Spanish and English and invited 
residents to attend and voice concerns however, no one attended the meeting on that issue. Staff attended the meeting at 
Duluth/Case Recreation Center and heard several concerns from neighbors. 
 
Overall, the board has a history of being supportive of bike lanes and the City Bike Plan although concerns of reduced 
parking were voiced on this specific project.  In the end the board voted to support the proposed Prosperity 
Avenue/Hazelwood Street/Prosperity Road Bikeway Project as outlined in the City of St. Paul Bicycle Plan.  We believe 
this bikeway between Maryland and Larpenteur Avenues will provide a safe method of bicycle transportation along this 
corridor.   
Please let me know if you have any questions. 
 
Thank you! 
 

 
 
 
 
.  
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Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

From: Gary Davis <garyandvaldavis@comcast.net>

Sent: Tuesday, May 01, 2018 4:05 PM

To: Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

Subject: Prosperity Road proposed bike paths

Follow Up Flag: Follow up

Flag Status: Flagged

This is in regards to the proposal to install bike lanes on Prosperity Road.  I live at 1665 Prosperity Road, in the block 

between Idaho and Larpenteur.  I have lived here 25 years. I strenuously object to the installation of the proposed bike 

lanes on this block.  First, parking is already a problem on this block. I am attaching 2 photos I took last Sunday which 

depict the east side of the road on that block. There are no alleys behind the houses on either side of Prosperity Road, so 

all parking is either driveway or street. Second, the lanes would create a serious safety issue. There is a sidewalk on both 

sides available for bikes.  The proposed bike lanes would force riders to be next to busy traffic lanes, with cars entering 

the road from driveways and street parking. Prosperity Road is already too busy as the preferred alternative to White Bear 

Avenue, and the speed limit is largely ignored here.  Finally, I have not noticed a great deal of bike traffic on this 

street.  The state trail is only a couple of blocks north, and it is much safer for cyclists.  Resurface the road, but leave the 

traffic and parking lanes as they are now. Gary Davis  
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Sent from my iPad 
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Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

From: Lisa Dietz <Lisa.Dietz@msrs.us>

Sent: Monday, April 30, 2018 1:10 PM

To: Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

Subject: Bike lanes

Follow Up Flag: Follow up

Flag Status: Flagged

Good afternoon Mr. Hanson, 

 

I will be unable to attend the public hearing on May 2
nd

 but, I do wish to state that I oppose this planning.  Prosperity is 

the main thoroughfare that we use to commute to work each day, reach our local businesses, walk our dog, just about 

everything.  The area where the bike lanes are proposed to be is also an area with a lot of traffic.  Just the school bus 

traffic alone sometimes causes problems but bike lanes added to it would be even worse. 

 

Due to how busy that street is, I also wonder about the safety of any riders utilizing bike lanes.  It seems like there is 

more and more traffic and traveling at higher speeds than should be.  The stretch between Maryland and Arlington is 

very heavily traveled.  Disrupting traffic flow would require people to travel at posted speed limits but; it may also 

impede the safety of people utilizing the bike lanes. 

 

In closing, I would like to add that it’s very rare that I see people utilizing the bike lanes we already have in our 

community (Johnson Pkwy for example), and I wonder how the cost of constructing these is balanced with the under-

utilization.  I also believe that under-utilization in some of these areas could be directly related to the traffic volume.  It 

seems to me that we could be utilizing community funds/taxpayer monies in better ways.  Thank you. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Melissa Dietz 

1571 Ivy Avenue E 

 

 
 

 

  

Disclaimer: This email may contain benefit information for plans administered by the Minnesota State Retirement System. MSRS makes every effort to provide the 

most accurate and up-to-date information, but reserves the right to correct errors and recalculate benefit information.  

Confidentiality Notice: This email and any attachments are for the sole use of the intended recipient(s) and may contain information that is confidential. If you 

are not the intended recipient(s), please contact the sender by reply email and delete/destroy the message without copying or disclosing the original. Any 

unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. Thank you for your cooperation.  

Minnesota State Retirement System  
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Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

From: Jaschke, Kathy <Kathy.Jaschke@CO.RAMSEY.MN.US>

Sent: Thursday, January 25, 2018 12:04 PM

To: Lagos, Heidi (CI-StPaul)

Cc: Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

Subject: RE: Prosperity/Hazelwood Bikeway

Attachments: Prosperity Wade 011118.pdf

Heidi, 

 

Attached is the letter from Mary Wade.  

 

Luke Hanson with St. Paul Public Works will be assembling all of the written comments received and provide a report to 

the city council.  There were a good number collected at the public meeting on Tuesday night.  

 

Kathy Jaschke, P.E. 

Ramsey  County 

Public Works 

1425 Paul Kirkwold Drive 

Arden Hills, MN  55112 

(651) 266-7192 

www.ramseycounty.us 

 

From: Lagos, Heidi (CI-StPaul) [mailto:heidi.lagos@ci.stpaul.mn.us]  

Sent: Thursday, January 25, 2018 11:33 AM 

To: Jaschke, Kathy <Kathy.Jaschke@CO.RAMSEY.MN.US> 

Subject: Prosperity/Hazelwood Bikeway 

 

Hi Kathy, 

 

I spoke to Mary Wade this morning and she mentioned she mailed you a letter regarding the bikeway.   

 

Can I please get a copy of it so I can distribute it to the councilmembers? 

 

 

Heidi Lagos  

Executive Assistant 
Councilmember Dan Bostrom – Ward 6

15 Kellogg Blvd West, Suite 320-B  

Saint Paul, Minnesota  55102 

P:  (651) 266-8660 

F:  (651) 266-8574 

Heidi.lagos@ci.stpaul.mn.us 

 

Making Saint Paul the Most Livable City in America 
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Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

From: Lamprecht <lamprecht1591@gmail.com>

Sent: Tuesday, January 16, 2018 10:00 AM

To: Kathy.Jaschke@co.ramsey.mn.us; Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

Subject: Prosperity/Hazelwood Bikeway Project Meeting

As I talked to both of you last week, Kathy asked me to send an email in regards to the information we 

discussed. 

 

I am concerned that there is a proposal for a bikeway when we already have a bike trail only four blocks to the 

south. It already runs north to south.  It is were the old railroad tracks were and connects from downtown St 

Paul all the way to Forest Lake. 

 

I have lived here for over 40 years.  The amount of bike traffic we have is very small.  During the winter,  one 

or two bikes max a week if that.  During the summer approximately 4 or 5 a week.  That is being generous. 

 

 My concerns include: losing residential parking, safety, and the location of the meeting. 

 

Losing residential parking:  I was told there have been 15 times someone has come out to figure out there will 

still be enough parking.  I believe that this needs to be addressed more as there are many that use both sides of 

the street from 4pm-9am Monday thru Friday.  Also, there are a lot more people who use it on Friday thru 

Sunday. During the weekdays, there is a lot less usage during working hours as people are gone to work. 

 

During the winter-this is a snow emergency route.  Even tho we are plowed,  most of the winter it is not curb to 

curb.  Just this last week we have lost about a foot on each side. Also, when east/west streets are plowed our 

street is full on both sides.  They all parked down here so they will not get towed. 

 

 The map you enclosed (I had to take out a magnifying glass to read the dimensions) shows there will be 7' for 

the car/trucks to park.  And each bike lane is allowed 5' and 6'. I am not sure why a bike needs this amount of 

room.   Also the map shows, NB and SB for bike lanes.  I assume the SB would be on the west side of the street 

(even) and the NB is the east side of the street (odd). 

 

Down by the French Immersion school, the buses already park on the SB lane (westside).  The parents park on 

the NB lane (eastside) to drop off their students and pick them up.   

 

Safety:  This will not be a bike friendly path for families.  This puts the children between moving cars, 

trucks,and buses and stationary parked cars. 

 

The vehicle traffic on this street has taken an upward climb ever since White Bear Ave was worked on in the 

last couple years.  Vehicles were detoured to Hazelwood during this time.  After the construction was 

over,  people continued to use it as an easier way to get downtown.  This street also has a lot of MTC buses and 

school buses. 

 

Location of Meeting:  The location and time for the meeting is not very favorable for having people come for 

input.  I have been told by many that crime in that location is up especially after dark. 
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If this proposal does go thru,  I hope there will be a time designated after a year to see what the bike usage 

is.  If it does not increase considerably,  I hope that the bikeway would be taken out and parking restored to the 

neighborhood. 

 

As I told you,  I will be unable to attend the meeting as I just had total hip replacement.  Please let me know 

what the outcome of the meeting is and what the next steps will entail. 

 

Thanks for listening to my concerns.   

 

Linda Lamprecht 

651-771-0855 

 

 

 

 



1

Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

From: Donald Fackler <donfackler@aol.com>

Sent: Friday, January 12, 2018 10:06 AM

To: Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

Subject: Re: RE: RE: Prosperity/Hazelwood bikeway

That is nice that parking would open up by the school However I use a cane or walker Thanks for the suggestion but if you 
guys just go away there would not be a problem for any of the neighbors. 
 

In a message dated 1/11/2018 5:12:11 PM Central Standard Time, luke.hanson@ci.stpaul.mn.us writes:  

 

Thanks Donald. From looking at your home, in the event of a large get together where your driveway is 

completely filled, it appears guests would have to park on the opposite side of the street. While the parking 

usage is a bit higher in evenings and weekends (when get togethers are most common), thankfully the parking 

near the school opens up during these times to allow for more capacity.  

  

Thanks, 

-Luke 

  

From: Donald Fackler [mailto:donfackler@aol.com]  
Sent: Thursday, January 11, 2018 12:21 PM 

To: Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul) 
Subject: Re: RE: Prosperity/Hazelwood bikeway 

  

I live @ 1252 Prosprtity. I do have driveway access.I also have paid to keep up this street for 57 years. 

 

In a message dated 1/11/2018 10:34:05 AM Central Standard Time, luke.hanson@ci.stpaul.mn.us 

writes: 

 

Mr. Fackler, 

Thank you for your message concerning the proposal for bike lanes on Prosperity/Hazelwood. Your 

message has been received, and will be added to the public record for this project. 
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Specific to your comments, we’re hosting a meeting specifically to receive feedback from residents 

along the corridor and provide an opportunity to discuss the proposal with city and county staff. The 

proposal itself comes out of our city bike plan (a four year planning effort) that was adopted by our 

City Council in 2015. The objective of this proposal is to make it safer and more comfortable for people 

to bike on the street, while also discouraging speeding through the neighborhood. There will also be a 

city council public hearing for this project, where the council will vote on whether bike lanes will be 

included with the street resurfacing. While the date of the hearing has not yet been finalized, you will 

receive additional notification in the mail when the date has been set.  

  

Related to parking near your home, do you have driveway access to your property?  Since I am 

uncertain exactly where your property is located, I can’t speak specifically to where your guests would 

park, but I’d be happy to discuss with you if you’d like to call or send another message. For your 

review, I have attached the parking report that staff prepared for this project to this email. All of these 

parking counts were performed by city and county staff, and I can confirm that the counts were 

performed on Prosperity Ave, Hazelwood St, and Prosperity Rd.  

  

Thank you, 

Luke Hanson 

City of Saint Paul | Public Works | Transportation Planning and Safety Division 

City Hall Annex, Suite 800 

25 4th St West, Saint Paul, MN 55102 

Direct: 651-266-6146 

luke.hanson@ci.stpaul.mn.us 

  

From: Donald Fackler [mailto:donfackler@aol.com]  

Sent: Wednesday, January 10, 2018 10:29 AM 
To: Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul) 

Cc: Kathy.Jaschke@co.ramsey.mn.us 
Subject: Prosperity/Hazelwood bikeway 

  

 
Luke/Kathy 

I received information regarding a bikeway on prosperity Ave. Why would the county and city propose 
such a ridiculous project without talking with the residents effected. Since the city extended Phalen Blvd 
the traffic on prosperity has increased at least a 100 fold. the bike traffic is minimal. When you say you 
did a parking count it must have been on some other street. At least a dozen cars, north bound, a day 
stop in front of my house making cell phone calls. There isn't that many bikes using north bound 
Prosperity. The neighbors have get to gathers and park the street full both sides, where are these 
people going to park? I myself have guests, where are they supposed to park? We own property on this 
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street, myself for over 50 years and done quite well the way IT IS. I am handy caped and if i need to 
park on the street for some reason am I supposed try to find a place across the street? and cross in the 
traffic the city has already created, this is a hazard. Most of the residents on prosperity are older and 
have no use for such a project. LEAVE US ALONE AND GO SOMEPLACE ELSE.  You should have 
done some real planning several years ago. You spend millions on bike trails all around the city/county 
and now you want to create this Mess in our already traffic stressed street.  You people in government 
need to wake up and see what is going on around you. 

 

I would appreciate a real response from both of you, not just some garbage your told to convey to the 
citizens. 
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Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

From: Donald Fackler <donfackler@aol.com>

Sent: Wednesday, January 10, 2018 10:29 AM

To: Hanson, Luke (CI-StPaul)

Cc: Kathy.Jaschke@co.ramsey.mn.us

Subject: Prosperity/Hazelwood bikeway

Follow Up Flag: Follow up

Flag Status: Flagged

 
Luke/Kathy 
I received information regarding a bikeway on prosperity Ave. Why would the county and city propose such a ridiculous 
project without talking with the residents effected. Since the city extended Phalen Blvd the traffic on prosperity has 
increased at least a 100 fold. the bike traffic is minimal. When you say you did a parking count it must have been on some 
other street. At least a dozen cars, north bound, a day stop in front of my house making cell phone calls. There isn't that 
many bikes using north bound Prosperity. The neighbors have get to gathers and park the street full both sides, where are 
these people going to park? I myself have guests, where are they supposed to park? We own property on this street, 
myself for over 50 years and done quite well the way IT IS. I am handy caped and if i need to park on the street for some 
reason am I supposed try to find a place across the street? and cross in the traffic the city has already created, this is a 
hazard. Most of the residents on prosperity are older and have no use for such a project. LEAVE US ALONE AND GO 
SOMEPLACE ELSE.  You should have done some real planning several years ago. You spend millions on bike trails all 
around the city/county and now you want to create this Mess in our already traffic stressed street.  You people in 
government need to wake up and see what is going on around you. 
 
I would appreciate a real response from both of you, not just some garbage your told to convey to the citizens. 































Prosperity/Hazelwood
Bikeway Project Meeting

Ramsey County and the City of Saint Paul are hosting a project meeting to 
share information and take input on the proposal for bike lanes on Prosperity 
Avenue, Hazelwood Street, and Prosperity Road.

The meeting is Tuesday, January  23, from 6:00 PM to 7:30 PM at the 
Duluth and Case Recreation Center, (1020 Duluth Street, Saint Paul, MN, 
55106). 

What is Proposed?
Arlington to Larpenteur 
Ramsey County is planning to resurface Hazelwood Street and Prosperity 
Road between Arlington and Larpenteur avenues. The Saint Paul Bicycle Plan 
recommends in-street separated lanes within the project corridor, and Saint 
Paul and Ramsey County Public Works are proposing to install bike lanes when 
the street is resurfaced in 2018.

Marlyand to Arlington
Extend bike lanes south between Arlington and Maryland avenues. 

Changes to Parking

Maryland to Larpenteur
There is currently parking on both sides of Prosperity Avenue, Hazelwood 
Street, and Prosperity Road. To add bike lanes, parking would need to be 
removed on one side of the road between Maryland and Larpenteur avenues.

Parking counts were performed on Prosperity Avenue, Hazelwood Street, and 
Prosperity Road.  The amount of parking spaces will be reduced after installing 
bike lanes, but should meet the current parking need.

January 23, 2018 |6 - 7:30 PM
Duluth & Case Recreation Center

1020 Duluth St.
St. Paul, MN 55106

For more information on the project and to view the materials that will be presented at the open house, please visit the project website at: 

www.stpaul.gov/bikeprojects

Project Contacts:

South to 
Existing Bike Lanes

Project Map

Maryland

Larpenteur

Arlington

Idaho

Ivy

Nebraska

Bike Lane Project Limits
Street Resurfacing Limits (2018)
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At the Meeting
•	 Preliminary layouts will be shared

•	 Presentation at 6:15 PM

•	 Ramsey County and City of Saint Paul staff will be available to answer 
questions

•	 Comment forms will be provided

Ramsey County
	 Kathy Jaschke
	 651-266-7192
	 Kathy.Jaschke@co.ramsey.mn.us

City of Saint Paul
	 Luke Hanson
	 651-266-6146
	 Luke.Hanson@ci.stpaul.mn.us
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April 9, 2018 

Dear Saint Paul Resident / Property Owner: 

The City of Saint Paul and Ramsey County are proposing to install bicycle lanes on Prosperity Avenue, Hazelwood Street, and 
Prosperity Road between Maryland Avenue and Larpenteur Avenue. This project will be presented to the Saint Paul City Council on 
Wednesday, May 2. This will be a public hearing, and there will be an opportunity for public comment. The City Council will be 
asked to approve a resolution recommending that Ramsey County install the proposed bicycle lanes on Prosperity Avenue, 
Hazelwood Street, and Prosperity Road. 

This hearing will be held at: 

Project Details: 
Ramsey County is planning to resurface Hazelwood Street and Prosperity Road between Arlington and Larpenteur avenues in 2018. 
The City of Saint Paul and Ramsey County are proposing to install bike lanes on Prosperity Avenue, Hazelwood Street, and 
Prosperity Road between Maryland and Larpenteur avenues at the same time as the street resurfacing. 

To install bike lanes, parking removal is proposed for the east side of Prosperity Avenue, Hazelwood Street, and Prosperity Road 
between Maryland and Larpenteur avenues. 

Project Updates: 
A community meeting was held on Tuesday, January 23 at the Duluth and Case Recreation Center to present information and 
receive feedback on the project. Feedback was also received via email to City and County staff. If you have not submitted a comment 
already or cannot attend the public hearing, you may email project staff or your Councilmember to have your comments entered 
into the public record.   

To review the proposed project in more detail, please visit the project website at: 
www.stpaul.gov/bikeprojects 

5:30 PM, Wednesday, 
May 2, 2018 

City Council Chambers 
300 City Hall 

15 Kellogg Blvd, West 
Saint Paul, MN 55102 



Project Contact: 
Luke Hanson, Transportation Planning and Safety Division 
Phone: 651-266-6146 
Email: Luke.Hanson@ci.stpaul.mn.us 
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EXISTING PROPOSED
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8 ’

Street Width Typical: 44’

PROPOSED

PROSPERITY ROAD
EXISTING & PROPOSED TYPICAL SECTIONS (IDAHO TO LARPENTEUR)

NB Travel Lane + Parking Lane
20’

SB Travel Lane + Parking Lane
20’

Street Width Typical: 40’

Street Width Typical: 40’

SB 
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NB 
Bike Lane

6’

NB Travel Lane
11’
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11’
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22’

Street Width Typical: 44’

NB Travel Lane
11 ’
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11’
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Bike Lane

7’

NB 
Bike Lane

7 ’

SB Parking Lane
8 ’

Street Width Typical: 44’

PROPOSED

NB Travel Lane + Parking Lane
20’

SB Travel Lane + Parking Lane
20’

Street Width Typical: 40’

Street Width Typical: 40’

SB 
Parking Lane

7’

NB 
Bike Lane

6’

NB Travel Lane
11’

SB Travel Lane
11’

SB 
Bike Lane

5’

NB Travel Lane + Parking Lane
22’

SB Travel Lane + Parking Lane
22’

Street Width Typical: 44’

NB Travel Lane
11 ’

SB Travel Lane
11’

SB 
Bike Lane

7’

NB 
Bike Lane

7 ’

SB Parking Lane
8 ’

Street Width Typical: 44’

PROPOSEDEXISTING PROPOSED
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